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To the editors of the Pan African 
Medical Journal 

From the beginning of the COVID-19 outbreak as 
of April 18th, 2021, over 140 730 596 confirmed 
cases have been diagnosed in 192 countries with 3 
011 014 deaths. In Cameroon, the first patient was 
diagnosed on March 5th, 2020 and as of April 18th, 
2021, there were 64 809 confirmed cases and 939 
deaths [1]. During the acute phase of the 
outbreak, it was commonly pointed up that, 
children were less susceptible to develop severe 
forms of the disease. However, despite this fact, 
the COVID-19 pandemic has numerous other 
issues that may negatively impact children´s 
health. Early estimates of the indirect effects of 
the COVID-19 pandemic in low-income and 
middle-income countries predicted an increase in 
maternal and infant mortality in case of a 
reduction in the population's access to health 
care [2]. In Cameroon, a survey among 
pediatricians showed that pediatric outpatient 
consultations dropped significantly from 60.4% of 
pediatricians seeing more than 30 patients per 
week before the pandemic to 9.9% during the 
pandemic (p < 0.000) [3]. Another study showed 
that mortality doubled during the months of April 
and May 2020 with 9.9% and 11.2% of hospital 
deaths respectively, compared to 4.9% (p < 
0.0008) and 5.1% (p < 0.0001) during the same 
period of the previous year [4]. This drop in 
attendance has led to delays in emergency and 
follow-up consultations and therefore in the care 
of children with acute and chronic conditions 
resulting in increased mortality and morbidity. In 
this context of social distancing and declining 
attendance at health facilities, telehealth 
constitutes a possible approach to reduce this gap 
between sick children and caregivers. It is urgent 
that it should be structured and promoted to keep 
the caregiver-patient bond. 

The drop in health facilities attendance by children 
is also accompanied with a decrease in the use of 
preventive medicine care such as vaccination with 
the risk of an upsurge in vaccine-preventable 

diseases [5]. In Cameroon, an immunization 
campaign against poliomyelitis coupled with the 
distribution of mosquito-nets, initially planned for 
the month of April 2020, had been postponed in 
some regions of the country because of the 
COVID-19 outbreak. In most of the countries 
concerned, one of the strategies to fight the 
pandemic was global containment and the closure 
of schools and universities. Several experimental 
and observational studies emphasize that 
sedentary behavior, and in particular “TV time”, 
are associated with higher obesity and cardio-
metabolic risks in children and adolescents [6]. 
One of the measures in the Cameroon government 
strategic plan against COVID-19 that aimed to 
specifically address the burden of the pandemic on 
children was the closure of schools and 
universities from March 18th, 2020 to May 31st, 
2020. This has imposed an unusual sedentary 
lifestyle, especially for school-aged children, 
adolescents and young adults. The impact of 
sedentarity on child health (obesity, cardiovascular 
diseases) following this period is currently 
unknown. On the other hand, the reopening of 

schools and universities in Cameroon on the 1st 

June 2020 was framed by general measures that 
aimed at limiting the spread of the virus, including 
washing hands, wearing masks and limiting the 
number of children in classrooms. It is possible 
that compliance with these measures in this 
specific pediatric population has limited the 
transmission of infection in schools in particular, 
but to our knowledge, there is actually no 
published work on the rate of COVID-19 
contamination in schools in Cameroon. 

Another major issue is the impact of the outbreak 
on children’s mental health. Some authors have 
addressed the aspects concerning children´s 
mental health during COVID-19 pandemic [7, 8]. 
Many studies reported negative psychological 
effects including post-traumatic stress symptoms, 
confusion, and anger. Stressors may include long 
quarantine duration, infection fears, frustration, 
boredom, inadequate supplies, inadequate 
information, financial loss, and stigma [9]. 
Generally, the care for sick adults requires, among 
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other measures, isolation or quarantine, during 
which the child, separated from his parent, will be 
taken care of by other adults. Sometimes the 
death of the sick parent can occur and the child 
ends up in turmoil. Another aspect to take into 
account would be the social representations 
around COVID-19 and the impact on families and 
children. Finally, children's mental health also 
largely depends on that of their parents. Sick and 
overwhelmed parents may not be able to cope 
with adversity. Child abuse identification and 
prevention during the lockdown is an issue that is 
suggested by some authors [10]. In difficult times, 
where children and adults have to spend the days 
at home, tensions can arise and lead to an 
increase in domestic violence and abuse. An 
important aspect is to identify these situations and 
better, to prevent them. 

The impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on 
children´s health is not only directly linked to 
COVID-19, but also to the suffering generated by 
all of the indirect effects of the pandemic on the 
social and family environment of the child. Taking 
into account the therapeutic and acute aspects of 
the care of children during the pandemic should 
not obscure a more global approach to other 
issues. The organization of care should be inclusive 
and take into account the somatic impact as well 
as the psychological and socio-cultural aspects. 
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